APPENDIX 5
OFFENCES RELATING TO SPEND CAUTIONS OR CONVICTIONS

NOT TO BE TAKEN INTO ACCOUNT

· When schools are considering the relevant offences, including those relating to individuals who are living or who are employed in the household where the staff member lives, they must take into account the ROA (rehabilitation of offenders Act). The ROA allows criminal convictions, cautions, and youth cautions (formerly reprimands and final warnings) to be considered spent after a specified period of time known as the rehabilitation period, which is decided by the sentence or disposal received. Sentences of over 48 months and public protection sentences (regardless of the length of sentence) can never become spent.

· The vast majority of roles in schools and relevant childcare settings are exempt from the ROA. Individuals working in these settings are therefore covered by the Rehabilitation of Offenders Act 1974 (Exceptions) Order 1975 (as amended in 2013) (‘the Exceptions Order’); as a result, they are normally required to disclose all their convictions and cautions, including those that are spent. The exception is that certain minor cautions and convictions are ‘protected’ for the purposes of the Exceptions Order, which means they are not subject to disclosure to employers and they are removed or ‘filtered’ from standard or enhanced DBS certificates.

· The majority of offences that lead to disqualification under the 2009 Regulations will never become protected, which means that they must always be disclosed by a member of staff employed to work in relevant childcare, and they will not be filtered from the DBS certificate. The DBS has produced a list of specified offences that will never be filtered, which is here: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/dbs-list-of-offences-that-will-never-be-filtered-from-a-criminal-record-check  

· Schools should be aware that under the ROA, employees cannot be required to disclose spent cautions and convictions relating to individuals who live or are employed in the same household as them. Accordingly, schools should inform staff that they are not required to disclose the spent cautions or convictions of a person who lives or is employed in their household.  Staff  working in childcare are entitled to respond to a question relating to the criminal record of a person who is living or is employed in their household as though it only relates to ‘unspent’ cautions or convictions that are included on the list of relevant offences.

